

# **Tired Narratives, Weary Publics**

Public Diplomacy's Role in the Struggle for Influence in the Middle East

By Sarah Alaoui

October 2018



## **Tired Narratives, Weary Publics**

Public Diplomacy's Role in the Struggle for Influence in the Middle East

By Sarah Alaoui

October 2018

### Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
  - 5 Iranian public diplomacy and narratives in the Middle East
  - 11 Arab public diplomacy and narratives in the Middle East
  - 17 U.S. public diplomacy and narratives in the Middle East
  - 23 Recommendations for U.S. policymakers
  - 26 Conclusion
  - 27 About the author and acknowledgments
  - 28 Endnotes

### Introduction and summary

"The priority today is what is called soft war; that is war using cultural tools, through infiltration [of our society], through lies, through spreading rumors. Through the advanced instruments that exist today, communication tools that did not exist 10, 15, and 30 years ago, have become widespread. Soft war means creating doubt in people's hearts and minds."

- Iran Supreme Leader Ayatollah Seyed Ali Khamenei, November 29, 2009

No longer do Arab governments have the monopoly on information flows in their countries. The use of mass media technology, combined with a multiplicity of actors—including Europe, Turkey, Russia, and Iran—have made competition in the Middle East information marketplace ever more challenging. Moreover, news consumption in the Middle East has changed, as audiences in the region turn from their television screens to computers and phone apps such as Facebook, WhatsApp, and YouTube to browse headlines.<sup>2</sup> These social media platforms have made it easier for U.S. adversaries such as Russia and Iran to disseminate disinformation as news—including anti-American narratives—on an unprecedented scale and at the same time make it more difficult for the United States to respond.<sup>3</sup> Yet how this battle to shape public opinion in the Middle East affects U.S. influence and interests in the region is often overlooked.

Recently, for example, Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube removed hundreds of fake accounts and pages originating in Iran that used anti-Saudi, anti-Israeli, and anti-Trump narratives as part of an influence campaign targeted at users around the world, including in the Middle East.<sup>4</sup> These disinformation campaigns exploit and exacerbate increasingly negative views of American leadership, U.S. soft power, and even American people among publics in the Middle East. In doing so, they undermine U.S. security and economic interests, as well as enhance these actors' influence in the region.<sup>5</sup> The Iranian government is a key purveyor of anti-American rhetoric in the Middle East as it seeks to compete with U.S. influence in the region not only through hard power but also in the arena of public diplomacy.

Iran has emerged as a top priority on the Trump administration's foreign policy agenda, but much of the administration's discourse focuses on Iran's nuclear program and its destabilizing policies in key parts of the Middle East, including Syria, Iraq, and Yemen. The United States counts on economic sanctions, military power, and other hard-power levers to counter Iran. However, the U.S. government lacks a significant, overt effort to tackle a more insidious and largely overlooked dimension of Iran's influence operations in the region: its public diplomacy outreach aimed at shaping the information landscape and public opinion of key audiences in the Arab world. Currently, there is no coherent, consistent strategy in place to respond to disinformation deployed by Iran and other actors that mischaracterize the United States, its policies, and its interests in the region. At the same time, there is an absence of significant, long-term U.S. soft-power outreach—an important component of shaping and amplifying American narratives to Arab audiences in the Middle East.

This report analyzes the government-led public diplomacy efforts of Iran, key Arab states, and the United States in the Middle East, exploring how each actor engages with publics in the region. With a focus on the past 15 years following the 2003 Iraq War, this report examines the various narratives used by each actor and the different public diplomacy tactics used to support them. Finally, the report presents recommendations for the United States to enhance its public diplomacy efforts in the region to better counter and effectively compete with Iran in this space.

While soft power is more broadly defined as "the ability to affect others to obtain the outcomes one wants through attraction rather than coercion or payment," public diplomacy can be understood as the strategy of leveraging soft-power resources to specifically communicate with, attract, and influence foreign publics. Given the divergent interpretations and execution of public diplomacy by each of the three actors considered here—the United States, Iran, and Arab Gulf states—and the opacity of Iranian and Arab strategy in the region, this study considers any government-led activity—including a sample of media and communications, cultural outreach and programming, and people-to-people exchanges—targeted at attracting or influencing Arab publics to be under the public diplomacy umbrella.

For the record, public diplomacy does not include actions such as humanitarian aid, philanthropic work, or funding Islamic charities, as they rely on payment to exert influence. The activities considered in this report rely on inherent appeal—determined by audience receptivity—and provide an entry point for countries to cultivate rapport and build trust with foreign publics, shape public perceptions of their behavior and that of their adversaries, and enhance their influence.

In analyzing public diplomacy efforts, the author found that:

- Iran uses public diplomacy in the Middle East as a key component of its efforts to shape regional dynamics. Relying on a menu of narratives that appeal to popular Arab sensibilities—including anti-imperialism, religion, and the Palestinian cause—transmitted through media broadcasts as well as cultural and religious outreach, Iran regards public diplomacy as pivotal in increasing its influence in the region. Any success the country enjoys in this arena can be attributed not only to inherent advantages such as geographic, religious, and historical proximity but also to its capitalization of the policy blunders of other actors in the region; a long history of using public diplomacy to pursue its interests; and a soft-power vacuum created by the effective absence of Arab governments and the United States in which Iran operates largely uncontested.
- Leading Arab governments have not engaged in sustained public diplomacy efforts in key arenas of competition with Iran. Arab governments, especially Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE), have mostly targeted their public diplomacy resources and efforts at U.S. publics. To exert influence in other Arab countries, these states limit their outreach to governments and elites through traditional channels, or they resort to checkbook diplomacy and coercive measures. Pan-Arab media broadcasts and publications are used to project Saudi and Emirati government agendas, comprising the bulk of their public diplomacy in the region. The two countries also use religious diplomacy and their respective "brand" of Islam to counter what they view as Islamist extremism, including political Islam, and appeal to publics around the region, with mixed results. Saudi Arabia and the UAE benefit from natural affinities with Arab populations, including shared Arab and Sunni Muslim identities, but their image also suffers from their destabilizing roles in conflicts across the Middle East, such as in Yemen; divisive, often sectarian messaging; and a failure to present concrete, forward-looking counternarratives that address public attitudes and concerns.
- U.S. public diplomacy in the region is hindered by perceptions about U.S. policy and recent administration efforts that have cut resources for the State Department and other agencies engaged in soft power. U.S. public diplomacy outreach in the Middle East has been a persistent challenge for practitioners due to unpopular American policies in the region and an overall decline in global American influence, compounded by the presidency of Donald Trump. And while the Trump administration has made countering Iran a regional priority, there is no apparent effort to develop a complementary public diplomacy strategy or an American counternarrative that directly competes with Iran in the influence space of key Arab countries. This influence vacuum is further exacerbated by the lack of a clear U.S. Middle East strategy and the downgrading of a values-based approach to diplomacy.

.....

U.S. adversaries such as Iran are making use of public diplomacy not only to increase their own influence in the Middle East but also to galvanize Arab publics against the United States in a relatively cost-effective way. Meanwhile, the United States has mainly focused on hard power and economic sanctions to counter Iran in the region, ceding the battleground of public diplomacy. Of course, public diplomacy cannot erase unpopular policies, which the United States, Iran, and Arab Gulf states all grapple with, but it would be short-sighted to turn a blind eye to how Arab public perception of American power directly affects the United States' ability to achieve policy goals in the Middle East.

However, the U.S. government has an opportunity to enhance its own public diplomacy in the region and reframe narratives portraying America as the primary force for ill in the Middle East, thanks in part to Iran's involvement in regional conflicts, which is increasingly denting its appeal among Arab publics. <sup>10</sup> To take advantage of this opportunity, the U.S. government must establish a successful public diplomacy strategy in the region by:

- Designating a full-time undersecretary for public diplomacy and public affairs to oversee all U.S. engagement with foreign publics
- Creating an interagency team as part of the Iran Action Group focused on competing with Iranian public diplomacy in the Middle East and countering anti-American narratives
- Developing a U.S. metanarrative that puts mutual American and Arab interests—including education, economic prosperity, and shared values of pluralism and tolerance—at its core foundation
- Combating Iranian disinformation with factual information
- Redoubling moral and financial support for U.S. public diplomacy practitioners in the Arab world
- Committing to a zero-tolerance policy against Islamophobic and intolerant rhetoric both domestically and abroad
- Resisting sectarian and inflammatory language and encouraging Arab government allies to do the same
- Seizing opportunities to de-escalate conflicts in Syria and Yemen

# Iranian public diplomacy and narratives in the Middle East

For decades, the government of the Islamic Republic of Iran (Islamic Republic) has invested in public diplomacy to promote its narratives and expand its influence across the Middle East, but today's digital age has provided new tools that serve as force multipliers, allowing the government to reach Arab audiences at an unprecedented scale and speed. Iran's understanding of soft power is rooted in an existential need to protect the 1979 revolution's ideals and Islamic values, which it perceives as under attack not only from hard-power sources but also from a "cultural NATO," or Western cultural exports. 11 In 2009, a few months after the disputed presidential election and subsequent Green Movement protests, Supreme Leader Ayatollah Seyed Ali Khamenei addressed a crowd of Basij members, positioning soft power in the context of Iran's national security, or what he called a "soft war" (jang-e narm). 12 That year, he gave another speech to a group of university students on the same subject, calling on "intellectual elites" to serve on the front lines of the soft war and protect the Islamic Republic's ideological hegemony against imperial powers—specifically, the United States.<sup>13</sup> By 2011, Iranian government officials went from using the phrase "soft war" several dozen times per year to several times per day.<sup>14</sup>

### Public diplomacy structure and activities

In addition to a comprehensive messaging strategy that uses radio and television broadcasts, newspapers, websites, and social media accounts to amplify its narratives, Iran's top-down public diplomacy also includes educational, cultural, and religious exchange programs and conferences. Media activities are governed by the Islamic Republic of Iran Broadcasting (IRIB), which oversees not only domestic messaging but also outward-facing content. <sup>15</sup> The IRIB operates Arabic-language media stations, including Al-Kawthar TV, which focuses on religious and cultural programming, and Al-Alam News Network, a 24-hour news channel designed to compete with other networks such as Al Jazeera and Al Arabiya. <sup>16</sup> These stations aim to promote state ideology and more importantly, to "neutralize" rhetoric targeting the Islamic Republic. <sup>17</sup>

Al-Alam was launched in 2003 to coincide with the U.S. invasion of Iraq and started painting a narrative of the conflict a full year before its American counterpart, Alhurra, entered the market. In Iraq, the television channel used both satellite and terrestrial transmission to reach audiences in a country where satellite dishes had been banned under former President Saddam Hussein. One of Al-Alam's stated objectives is to examine the historic roots of problems Muslims are faced with, and its programming largely points the finger at the United States, Israel, and their Arab allies as occupiers who only bring devastation to the region. Al-Alam received praise from Shiites in Bahrain for covering the country's 2011 protests, which were largely neglected by Qatari-funded Al Jazeera and Saudi-backed Al Arabiya. Last year, the channel launched an affiliate in Syria and recruited journalism students at Damascus University, offering \$360 per month—an appealing sum in a battered economy.

While Al-Alam continues to operate in the region, publicly available data on its viewership and audience share are scant. One survey in 2004 showed that Al-Alam's audience reach in Iraq was only 15 percent, compared with 60 percent for Al Arabiya and Al Jazeera. A 2006 IRIB poll taken in Beirut and southern Lebanon after the Israel-Hezbollah conflict indicated that only 22 percent of the 1,400 adults sampled watched Al-Alam, though Hezbollah station Al-Manar and its battlefield footage may have had more viewers at that time. Leaked Saudi documents show that since 2010, the Arab government was concerned with any sway that Al-Alam may have in the region—particularly in eastern Saudi Arabia, where many Saudi Shiites live, and in Bahrain—and successfully pressured two Arab satellite providers to drop the channel. Other stations in the region, though not explicitly Iran-affiliated, toe the Islamic Republic's line and reinforce its narratives, including Al Mayadeen, launched as the "anti-Al Jazeera" in 2012. As long as U.S. policies remain unpopular in the region, the anti-American posture of the Iranian government and its network of media platforms will play to its advantage.

In Lebanon, Iran's public diplomacy is deeply enmeshed with its support for Hezbollah, the Shiite militia and U.S.-designated terrorist organization that it helped create in 1982.<sup>29</sup> Hezbollah's affiliated channel, Al-Manar, began broadcasting from Beirut in 1991, using graphic battlefield footage of attacks against Israeli soldiers to highlight its role as a force of resistance against Israel.<sup>30</sup> Hezbollah's media arsenal also features music videos and video games—including an online game where players can target Israeli politicians—aimed at spreading its agenda to a younger audience.<sup>31</sup> The station's coverage of Hezbollah advances in southern Lebanon against Israel was marked with pride and nationalism to appeal to audiences both in Lebanon and throughout the Arab world.<sup>32</sup> Hezbollah Secretary-General Hassan Nasrallah's rallies and chants of "death to America" are broadcast live on the channel. Al-Manar was also reportedly one of the first sources to circulate the conspiracy theory that blamed Israelis and Jews for the September 11 attacks in the United States.<sup>33</sup>

The Iranian government and its regional proxies frequently resort to conspiracy theories and disinformation campaigns to pad their narratives, often in a way that directly imperils U.S. interests and lives. For instance, during a decisive period of the counter-Islamic State (IS) campaign in Mosul, members of Iraq's Iran-backed Popular Mobilization Forces spread rumors that the U.S. military was protecting and hiding IS' leader, Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi.<sup>34</sup> This rumor fell upon willing ears, as other conspiracy theories linking Washington to the creation of IS were already spreading quickly around the region, to the extent that the U.S. Embassy in Beirut felt the need to publish a statement denying the claims.<sup>35</sup> While depicting al-Baghdadi as a U.S. puppet, the Iranian government portrayed itself as the hero on the front line in the combat against IS, circulating photos of Major General Qassem Soleimani, the head of Iran's Quds Force, drinking tea in Tikrit with Iraqi militia members.<sup>36</sup>

Social media also figures heavily in Iran's messaging structure, with active users among the country's leadership, including President Hassan Rouhani and his foreign affairs minister, Mohammad Javad Zarif. These individuals actively use their social media platforms to reinforce Iranian positions and respond directly to rivals. One particularly heated exchange of tweets took place in 2016 following a *New York Times* editorial by Zarif—"Saudi Arabia's Reckless Extremism." Referencing the article, UAE Foreign Minister Sheikh Abdullah bin Zayed Al Nahyan tweeted in Arabic the following message to 2.5 million followers: "When I read the Iranian foreign minister's article in the *New York Times*, I thought the author was the foreign minister of a Scandinavian country." Two days later, Zarif tweeted a subtle response to his audience of 1.08 million followers without directly mentioning the Emirati foreign minister: "Diplomacy is the domain of the mature; not arrogant nouveau-riche."

In addition to television and social media platforms, Iranian public diplomacy relies on in-person outreach to establish rapport with Arab publics. The Islamic Culture and Relations Organization (ICRO) was created in 1995 to streamline Iran's cultural and religious outreach, and its mission includes strengthening ties with Muslim countries through exhibitions, cultural centers, and other initiatives. In Syria, for instance, the Iranian Cultural Center in Damascus plays a large role in introducing the Islamic Republic's culture and ideology to locals, including those with no prior exposure to the country. With a focus on issues of mutual Iranian and Syrian interests, the cultural center organizes book fairs in Syria, supports Persian departments in the country's universities, and offers annual trips to Iran for top students, and with its Syrian partners, it aims to protect "Islamic culture" from the West. 2

In Iraq—home to the second-largest Shiite population in the Middle East after Iran religious ties play an important role in Iran's public diplomacy.\*43 Each year, for example, more than 2 million Iranian Shiites gather in Karbala, Iraq (southwest of Baghdad) for the Arba'een pilgrimage, marking the end of 40 days of mourning for the death of Imam Hussain, a descendant of the Prophet Muhammad who was killed in the Battle of Karbala in 680.44 The sheer scale of the event—considered the world's largest annual pilgrimage—is conducive to exchanges between Iranian and Iraqi participants. An annual conference co-organized by Allameh Tabataba'i University in Tehran and Iraq's University of Kerbala convenes scholars and researchers to document the event, examine its role in Iraqi culture, and discuss how it can be used to promote religious moderation and peaceful coexistence.<sup>45</sup>

### Main narratives of Iran's public diplomacy

### Anti-imperialism

Among the actors examined in this report, Iran is the only country that can lay claim to a hardcore anti-imperialist, anti-American narrative. In some ways, the antiimperialist narrative is its most compelling, as it does not require too much creativity on Iran's part to craft supporting messaging, and the country is able to wield it as long as negative perceptions of U.S. hegemony and Israeli occupation abound in the region. The storyline employs elements from Iran's own history, including run-ins with imperialist powers and foreign meddling. Armed with firsthand accounts of the British-directed coup that established the Pahlavi dynasty in 1921 and the U.S. role in the coup that overthrew Mohammad Mossadeq in 1953, Iran has been able to craft a narrative that has credibility with Arab publics of an oppressed region constantly victimized by Western powers.<sup>46</sup>

Harking back to lessons from its revolution, Iran's anti-imperialist message rejects outside meddling—largely defined as Western—and promotes an independent foreign policy. This narrative also incorporates an anti-monarchist element—a legacy of the Iranian Revolution—that seeks legitimacy through clerical rule in ways that, since 1979, have been inherently threatening to Arab monarchies. One telling example of this narrative on display is Iran's reaction to the Arab uprisings of 2011. The Islamic Republic portrayed the events as an "Islamic Awakening," and pointed to the demise of U.S.-backed Arab leaders as a sign of Iranian ascendance and weakened American and Arab government power. 47

### Islamic unity

Compared with its Arab government counterparts, Iran avoids using sectarian, or overtly pro-Shiite, messaging where possible. Since the revolution, the Islamic Republic has aimed to be seen as a leader of all Muslims and has positioned the United States, Israel, and imperialism as the true enemies of Islam. Amid the 2011 crackdown against Shiite protestors in Bahrain, for instance, Iran's Islamic unity narrative was put to the test as its rhetoric began to take on anti-Sunni qualities. Even then, however, its messaging leaned more toward anti-Saudi, anti-Wahhabi tones rather than explicitly anti-Sunni ones. As part of this narrative, the Iranian government singles out Wahhabism as a key source of terror, in much the same way as Saudi Arabia points fingers at Iranian support for terrorism. The Islamic Republic's founder, Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini, long sought to depict the House of Saud—representatives of the institution of monarchy, which he saw as incompatible with Islam—as corrupt, improper, and unfit to guard the holy sites of Mecca and Medina.

### Champions of Palestine

Days after the shah was overthrown in 1979, the new Islamic Republic received its first visiting foreign dignitary: Palestinian leader Yasser Arafat. In a symbolic gesture, the Ayatollah Khomeini offered the Palestine Liberation Organization the keys to the former Israeli Embassy and inaugurated Jerusalem Day as an annual event to cement the Islamic Republic as a champion of the Palestinian cause. Positioning itself this way has allowed Iran to transcend the hurdle of its Persian identity and appeal to Arabs across the Middle East, regardless of their religion. This narrative taps into Arab grievances and the "prism of pain" through which they evaluate outside threats—one that still regards Palestine as a pivotal issue. At its very core, this narrative is pitted against the state of Israel, whose creation, according to Khomeini, is the direct result of Muslim disunity. The Iranian government's vitriol toward Israel often extends into anti-Semitic rhetoric.

Amid signs of a possible rapprochement between Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries and Israel, the Arab Gulf countries have had to tread a fine line in order to avoid fueling accusations of having abandoned the Palestinian cause. At a 2017 meeting of the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC), several Muslim countries gathered to show support for Palestine and unite against President Trump's decision to relocate the U.S. Embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem. Saudi Arabia sent a lower-level delegation, while several heads of state appeared themselves. Iranian Foreign Affairs Minister Zarif did not miss the opportunity to provoke the Saudis via tweet: "Inspired by very high level participation at extraordinary OIC summit, despite handful of telling exceptions."

### Assessment

Arab government failures, combined with a history of unpopular American policy decisions in the region, have created a fertile ground for Iranian narratives to gain traction. Moreover, the Arab revolutions of 2011 created an opening for Iran to align with different actors on the ground—from the Houthis in Yemen to the Shiite-majority protesters in Bahrain—and expand its influence. While experts disagree on how potent the Palestinian issue remains in Arab psyches today, this narrative potentially provides Iran with a long-term solution to weather the reputational damage it suffered for supporting Syrian President Bashar al-Assad's brutal military campaign.

Iran's anti-imperialist, anti-Israel, and pro-Palestine narratives have generally aligned with its policies, which have helped its credibility as a narrator. Iran has channeled popular discourse and extended support for causes central to Arabs. However, Arab audiences are starting to question Iran's own interventions and destabilizing role in the region and may soon grow weary of these narratives. Moreover, in countries such as Iraq, where Iran once had sway, there is a deepening sense of nationalism and resistance to external attempts to undermine sovereignty.<sup>63</sup>

Iran's support for the Assad regime has also damaged the credibility of its Islamic unity message, as it collaborated in the massacre of more than half a million Syrians—the majority of whom were Sunni Muslims.<sup>64</sup> Moreover, Iran does not represent a model that the majority of Arabs wish to see in their own countries: an internationally isolated, economically struggling nation that has struggled to serve the best interests of its people. While Iran blasts Arab government authoritarianism, it disregards the civil, political, and human rights of its people, with continued executions, discrimination against minorities, and the use of torture against prisoners.<sup>65</sup>

There remain inherent limitations to the appeal of Iran's narrative and activities in the Arab world, including the very real differences between Iranian and Arab histories and culture. Furthermore, Iranians themselves are growing resentful of their government's attention to Arab causes. <sup>66</sup> With growing domestic and international political pressure, the country's leadership may eventually be forced to re-evaluate its regional policies. <sup>67</sup> As one Iranian scholar puts it, "There was a time when Iran would rely on its revolutionary ideology to project power. The Islamic government now finds itself relying on using its power to project ideology."

As long as Khamenei remains the supreme leader, Iran is unlikely to abandon the pillars of anti-Americanism and anti-Israel rhetoric that characterize its anti-imperialist narrative—and indeed constitute the very essence of the Islamic Republic.<sup>69</sup> But even if Iran is not there to carry the narrative, other actors—including Russia, extremist groups, and some Arab intellectuals—will prove all too willing to take the lead.

### Arab public diplomacy and narratives in the Middle East

Arab Gulf states—particularly Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates—have largely focused their messaging and public diplomacy outreach to publics in the United States. For decades, these countries have used public diplomacy to try to enhance their image and promote their policy interests in Washington: A recent example is Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman's charm offensive tour of the United States to build relationships and promote his country's reforms. 70 In the Middle East, however, the countries largely neglect soft power, relying instead on a combination of funding and coercion to project their influence. In the soft-power arena, the Arab Gulf countries use satellite media channels to disseminate their views of current events. These stations give their owners a tight grip on the information space and the power to export the narratives they wish. Beyond messaging through media platforms, however, there is no coherent Gulf Arab state public diplomacy apparatus that aims to compete with Iranian soft-power influence in the region.

### Public diplomacy structure and activities

Arab Gulf states do not conduct public diplomacy in the Middle East in the traditional sense, instead relying on state-funded pan-Arab satellite networks to amplify their preferred narratives. The content of these networks also reflects the international image their sponsors wish to cultivate. Saudi-backed television news channel Al Arabiya, for instance, aims to be associated with progress, reform, and moderation.<sup>71</sup> It promotes anti-Islamist views and often reflects the interests of the ruling elite and liberal-minded, secular Arabs.<sup>72</sup> Qatar-owned Al Jazeera, on the other hand, was created with the intention of moving the camera away from elites to air the grievances of ordinary people in the region.<sup>73</sup>

Through their news decisions, both stations have crafted narratives catering to audiences on opposing sides of various regional conflicts: Al Jazeera is regarded as favoring Hamas and the Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood, for example, while Al Arabiya favors the Palestinian Authority and the Egyptian government under former President Hosni Mubarak and current President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi. Both are seen as operating within the "red lines" of their respective funders. 74 Al Jazeera is often accused of fueling anti-Americanism and providing extremists with a platform.<sup>75</sup> Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Bahrain, and Egypt, as part of their ongoing boycott of Qatar, have demanded the shutdown of Al Jazeera.<sup>76</sup>

Beyond its backing of satellite networks, Saudi Arabia's positive diplomacy outreach to Iraq since 2014 may represent the most promising example of Gulf Arab public diplomacy in the Middle East. 77 In early 2016, as part of its efforts to engage with Iraq, Riyadh reopened its embassy in Baghdad, and last year, flights between Saudi Arabia and Iraq were resumed after almost three decades. An exhibition soccer match was organized between the Saudi and Iraqi national teams in Basra, and Saudi poets traveled to the city for a poetry festival.<sup>78</sup> In addition to these public diplomacy gestures, Saudis have examined potential investments in Iraqi sectors, including power generation and helping secure the construction of a Coca-Cola factory in the country. 79 These largely symbolic gestures reflect an unprecedented level of dialogue between the two countries and appeal to Iraqis' Arab identity regardless of religious background.80

In Lebanon, by contrast, Saudi Arabia has mostly resorted to coercive measures, including economic leverage, to cultivate influence and pursue its interests. After Saudi Arabia's crown prince purportedly forced the resignation of Lebanese Prime Minister Saad Hariri, which played out on Saudi television and stemmed from disagreements about Hezbollah's role in Lebanon, bilateral relations have remained fraught. 81 Saudi Arabia's attempts to counter Iranian influence in Lebanon and among Lebanese diaspora working in Gulf countries, by using economic carrots and sticks, disproportionately affect Sunnis and Christians over Shiites. 82 Beyond these coercive activities, Saudi Arabia has not formulated a public diplomacy strategy or concerted outreach in Lebanon that appeals to shared values or interests. As a result, the Saudi government missed an opportunity for outreach to Lebanese Shiites and Christians who view Hezbollah as a bulwark against Sunni extremism.<sup>83</sup>

Saudi Arabia and the UAE also use religious public diplomacy, in tandem with countering violent extremism (CVE) programming, to promote their embrace of a more moderate, tolerant interpretation of Islam. These efforts include multilateral initiatives such as Hedayah, a center hosted by the Emirati government and focused on CVE research and best practices, and the Sawab Center, a joint UAE and U.S. program created to combat extremist narratives and propaganda.84 During U.S. President Trump's May 2017 visit to Saudi Arabia, he and King Salman bin Abdulaziz Al Saud inaugurated the Global Center for Combating Extremist Ideology (GCCEI), also known as Etidal ("moderation"),

which boasts "unprecedented technical superiority in the tools and technologies used to combat online extremism" as a comparative advantage. 85 This aspect of Arab Gulf public diplomacy aims to position these countries as global leaders of moderate Islam and the fight against extremism—a narrative that is projected globally but is especially designed to resonate with the West.

Compared with Saudi Arabia, the UAE has a more sophisticated understanding of public diplomacy, having established a Public Diplomacy Office in 2014.86 In addition to targeting Western audiences, Emirati public diplomacy has also focused on launching pan-Arab initiatives, such as a literacy challenge to promote reading in the Arab world<sup>87</sup> and a coding initiative to teach programming and provide support to software developers.<sup>88</sup> Whereas Arab cities such as Damascus, Baghdad, and Cairo are historically renowned as some of the region's cultural hubs, Abu Dhabi has also recently invested heavily in education and the arts, placing it on the map as a stable destination for Arab culture connoisseurs. 89 An annual survey of youth in the Arab world conducted by a Dubai-based firm continues to show that young people in the region look to the UAE as a country to emulate, but the feasibility of exporting the UAE model remains to be seen.<sup>90</sup>

### Main narratives of Arab public diplomacy

#### Anti-Iran

The extent to which Gulf countries, and Saudi Arabia in particular, rely on messaging vilifying the Islamic Republic of Iran amounts to its own free-standing narrative. These countries are the most vocal about perceived Iranian meddling in the Arab world and place the threat at the forefront of their priorities. While their concerns may be warranted to a certain degree, some experts warn that the narrative of an omnipresent, omnipotent Iranian threat distracts from pressing domestic issues, including the grievances of Shiite populations living in Gulf countries.<sup>91</sup> The anti-Iran narrative plays a central role in the Saudi-led blockade against Qatar; therefore, it is not surprising that scaling down diplomatic ties with Iran is the first demand in a 13-point list of demands by the blockading nations. 92

At the same time, this messaging assumes an Arab audience that views Iran as a primary existential threat, despite some existing polling evidence to the contrary.93 Earlier this summer, a survey based on face-to-face interviews with 18,830 Arabs across 11 countries in the region—including Lebanon and Iraq—showed that when asked to "name the country that poses the largest threat to their national security," 82 percent of respondents pointed to Israel; 70 percent pointed to the United States; and 47 percent pointed to Iran.94 This finding has been consistent with polling conducted over the past 10 years.95 However, the sheer volume of anti-Iran messaging whether truthful or not—may increase hostility toward Iran among Arab publics.

The anti-Iran narrative allows Arab Gulf governments to paint a wide spectrum of issues in the region—from internal discontent to extremism and terrorism—as the result of Iranian meddling. As one researcher noted, Saudi Arabia's definition of a terrorist is the Iranian regime, and Saudi talking points about terrorism reflect this belief. In spite of the vitriol it aims at Tehran, Saudi Arabia appears to be concerned with how Iranian publics perceive the kingdom and has launched Farsi-language television programming.<sup>97</sup> More recently, it has partnered with British newspaper *The* Independent to develop news websites in several languages, including Farsi.98

### Arab identity

Unlike their Iranian and American counterparts, Arab governments benefit from a narrative focused on a shared Arab identity.<sup>99</sup> Akin to the pan-Arabism of the 1950s and 1960s—without the secular element—the appeal indirectly calls on Arabs to turn their backs on Tehran and look to their own governments. This has recently gained traction in Iraq, where Shiite cleric Muqtada al-Sadr has repositioned himself as a nationalist leader and Saudi public diplomacy has made inroads in the country. 100 Saudi Arabia, in speaking about its involvement and goals in Iraq, Syria, and Yemen, often makes references to bringing the countries back into the "Arab fold," implying they are under the sway of Iran. 101 This narrative places pressure on countries in the region to choose between Iran and Saudi Arabia and its allies.

### Islamic unity

Like the Iranians, the Saudis have also taken on a pan-Islamic message, leveraging their role as custodian of Islamic holy sites Mecca and Medina. Historically, the Saudi government used pan-Islamism to compete with other prevailing ideologies such as the secular Arab nationalism of Egypt's late president Gamal Abdel Nasser, as well as to bolster its legitimacy as a leader of Islam—especially following the emergence of revolutionary Iran. 102 It created institutions, including the Muslim World League and the Organization of the Islamic Conference, to promote Muslim solidarity and awareness of Muslim suffering, with a focus on Palestine. 103

As part of efforts to revamp his country's image, Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman aims to take Saudi Arabia back to "moderate Islam" 104—a narrative of which many observers are skeptical—and created the Islamic Military Counter Terrorism Coalition, a group of Sunni countries dedicated to protecting the image of Islam from extremism. 105

Given Saudi Arabia's political leanings, this religious narrative excludes Shiites, as well as the Muslim Brotherhood and other political Islam proponents who do not toe the Saudi line. Again, it is unclear how much of this religious rallying is focused on combating extremism, and how much is purely targeting Iran. 106

#### Assessment

As with other actors in the Arab media space, Arab government actors face a challenge in competing with the sheer volume of content and narratives at audiences' disposal. In addition, these governments have not yet clearly articulated a coherent and forward-looking counternarrative. In a recent op-ed, for instance, Saudi Ambassador to the United States Prince Khalid bin Salman compares and contrasts Saudi and Iranian visions for the region, writing that "the real conflict at the heart of the Middle East" is rooted in competing visions for the future. 107 Beyond technocratic policy fixes, overdue domestic reforms, and eradicating Iranian influence, however, it is not clear what exactly Saudi Arabia envisions for the future of the region. Perhaps more importantly, some of its current policies appear to undercut its rhetoric, undermining its credibility as a messenger. 108

Saudi Arabia and the UAE's role in several conflicts across the Middle East present a challenge for their public diplomacy in the region. The Saudi-led coalition's aerial and ground campaign in Yemen has exacerbated the country's humanitarian catastrophe, while news reports have alleged UAE-run clandestine prisons and torture. 109 Saudi Arabia and the UAE have also been criticized by Arab publics for yielding the Palestinian cause to Iran and Israel, a point that the Iranian government continues to amplify in its own public diplomacy.<sup>110</sup> The Arab Gulf countries' perceived stance on the Palestine issue places into question their pan-Arab and Islamic unity narratives and undermines their credibility to speak on behalf of Arabs and Muslims alike. The pan-Arab narrative was dealt a heavy blow with the Saudi-led blockade against Qatar, a decision that exposed long-standing fissures within the Gulf Cooperation Council, complicating the effort to present a narrative of Arab unity in the face of threats from Iran.<sup>111</sup>

Even Saudi Arabia's religious narrative, which is part and parcel of the country's identity and public diplomacy, has not been immune to the country's policies. Saudi Arabia's 2016 execution of Sheikh Nimr al-Nimr, a prominent Shiite cleric in the country's oil-rich Eastern Province who had long called for greater rights and economic opportunity for the religious minority, alongside 46 others—most of whom were accused of being al-Qaida members—further heightened tensions between the country and its Shiite populations. The executions also sparked protests in Bahrain, Lebanon, and Yemen. 112 In Tehran, protesters stormed the Saudi Embassy, and the events escalated into a rupture of diplomatic ties between Iran and Saudi Arabia. 113

Nimr's execution called further attention to the plight of Shiites in Saudi Arabia and the exclusionary nature of the country's pan-Islamic narrative. 114 Saudi's religious messaging also faces competition from other states such as Turkey and terrorist groups such as al-Qaida and the Islamic State.

### U.S. public diplomacy and narratives in the Middle East

Dozens, if not hundreds, of papers have been written about U.S. public diplomacy in the Middle East, its successes, and—more often than not—its failures. This report evaluates U.S.-government-led public diplomacy and messaging in the region specifically compared with that of Iran-directed efforts in order to identify blind spots in the U.S. approach and how best to strengthen it. While Iran has invested in sustaining a long-term, consistent narrative in the region, the United States has not produced any obvious, coherent counternarrative, and more critically, it has no apparent comprehensive strategy to directly counter Iranian disinformation about the United States in key parts of the Arab world. 115

### Public diplomacy structure and activities

The asset most frequently associated with American public diplomacy in the Arab world is arguably Alhurra. Launched in 2004, Alhurra, the U.S.-based, Arabic-language satellite TV channel, is operated under the Middle East Broadcasting Networks (MBN) of the independent U.S. government agency Broadcasting Board of Governors (BBG), which was recently rebranded as the U.S. Agency for Global Media (USAGM).<sup>116</sup> Since its launch, Alhurra has faced several reputational hurdles, including unsophisticated programming, executives who lacked television experience and Arabic skills, and embarrassing blunders such as the decision to air an hour-long speech by Hezbollah Secretary-General Hassan Nasrallah without providing any commentary. 117 Criticism of Alhurra includes accusations of it being an American government mouthpiece, as well as being considered a weak competitor in the crowded Arab media space and relying on the assumption that it could mold Arab attitudes overnight. 118

Today, some 13 years later, Alhurra has yet to earn the credibility as an independent, objective news source that it once sought. New MBN President Alberto Fernandez took office last summer and hopes to help the channel turn a new leaf and make it relevant in the Arab world. 119 Although it is still too early to determine the impact of MBN's changes under Fernandez, some of his ideas have already been implemented, including an online op-ed section, "From a Different Angle," that features commentary from journalists, human rights advocates, and intellectuals from the Middle East and the United States. 120 Columnists featured on the site represent the progressive, liberal, secular end of the ideological spectrum. News features and documentaries highlight topics from satirists who use humor to fight extremism, as well as stories of Arab women struggling to break social norms.<sup>121</sup> A new show co-hosted by scholar Samuel Tadros and human rights activist Ammar Abdulhamid aims to cover political and social topics in the Middle East from a classic liberal perspective, and it recently aired an episode countering misperceptions about the Holocaust in the Arab world.<sup>122</sup> While MBN purports to be an objective source of news and information, its content has a visible bias, and despite its quasi-independent status, it is still largely seen as a U.S. government platform by most Arab audiences. 123

In the past, U.S. public diplomacy has also relied on pan-Arab radio broadcasts to target Arab publics. With the exception of Radio Sawa in Iraq, which MBN views as an important tool for countering anti-American Iranian disinformation in the country, all radio programming will be eliminated in fiscal year 2019 in favor of digital platforms. 124 Online platforms allow the U.S. government to not only target audiences in the region but also—and more importantly—to engage them in discussion. In 2015, for example, MBN designed a digital campaign in Iraq, "Raise Your Voice," to provide people with a platform to express their views on the fight against extremism and its root causes, while amplifying moderate voices. 125 In January 2019, MBN also plans to unveil new, re-energized social media campaigns targeted at 17to 29-year-old Arabs that will engage them on social, political, and cultural issues, including how to address violent extremism. 126

In addition to the USAGM's work, the U.S. public diplomacy structure includes several agencies dedicated to messaging and programming that tell the American story. The central umbrella for overall U.S. government strategy is the Office of the Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, which is currently run by Heather Nauert as acting undersecretary. Under the sprawling office, the Bureau of Public Affairs aims to inform foreign audiences about U.S. foreign policy and values. 127 The bureau furthers its mission in several ways, including strategic communications; press briefings for press corps at home and abroad; managing the State Department's online assets; and among other initiatives, overseeing six Regional Media Hubs, which are home to foreign-language spokespeople who engage audiences abroad through global and regional outlets and provide a platform for U.S. officials to amplify high-priority policy messages. 128

The State Department's foreign-language Twitter feeds, such as @USAbilAraby, and other social media platforms focused on expanding the reach of U.S. foreign policy, are managed under the Office of Digital Engagement (ODE). 129 Also under the State Department, the Global Engagement Center is specifically tasked with countering propaganda and disinformation from international terrorist organizations and foreign" countries."130 Under the current administration, the Global Engagement Center's focus has primarily been on Russia, but there are plans to possibly scrutinize Iranian disinformation and propaganda as well.<sup>131</sup>

U.S. public diplomacy is also known for its substantive, largely successful citizen exchange programs, notably the Fulbright Scholar Program and the International Visitor Leadership Program (IVLP). 132 These programs facilitate people-to-people exchanges by sending American students, teachers, and professionals to study, research, and visit abroad and bringing their foreign counterparts to the United States to do the same. The IVLP is one of the few U.S.-government funded initiatives of its kind that allows the United States to reach beyond English-speaking elite, as interpretation services are provided for much of the program. 133 Exchanges are a crucial component of U.S. public diplomacy and bolstering American influence overseas because they provide foreign publics with what is often their first in-person encounter with America and Americans. Currently, the Fulbright Program faces a possible 71 percent budget cut for FY 2019. If it fails to receive the funds necessary to implement its program, U.S. public diplomacy will be severely affected. 134

Various U.S. embassies in the Arab world also house information spaces, more commonly known as American Corners or American Spaces. Located in universities, libraries, and other institutions, these centers provide a space for locals to learn more about the United States through programs and lectures, printed materials, and movies.<sup>135</sup> The spaces also offer English-language learning opportunities; academic advising for those who wish to pursue studies in the United States; and workshops on entrepreneurship, leadership, and other skills. 136 Cultural diplomacy programs are designed to fulfill U.S. foreign policy objectives, which include a large focus on countering violent extremism among youth. 137

In FY 2016, the largest U.S. public diplomacy programs were in Iraq (\$12.6 million), Israel (\$4.7 million), and the Palestinian territories (\$4 million). 138

### Main narratives of U.S. public diplomacy

### Shared values

Signature American values include democracy, equality, openness, freedom, and human rights, which are shared by large numbers of the Arab public. Surveys continue to show that it is not American values that Arab publics take issue with but rather the unpopularity of U.S. policies that hurt America's outreach. 139 As such, inconsistent U.S. policies and perceived double standards undermine any narrative that is weaved around values. 140 The persistent gap between American values-based narratives and policies on the ground weakens the impact of U.S. public diplomacy in the region and adds credibility to Iran's anti-imperialist, anti-American narrative. Moreover, the values-based narrative has been gradually watered down over the years—and virtually discarded under the Trump administration.<sup>141</sup>

### U.S. policies

A central goal of U.S. public diplomacy messaging and activities in the Middle East is to explain and further U.S. policy in the region. Policy priorities include countering violent extremist groups; supporting reforms, including an open and free media and fostering the rule of law; strengthening civil society; and ensuring the long-term security of Israel. 142 A series of controversial U.S. policy shifts under President Trump—including the U.S. Embassy's move to Jerusalem, the travel ban largely affecting Muslim-majority countries, and cutting aid to Palestinians—has complicated U.S. public diplomacy practitioners' ability to explain American policies. Moreover, President Trump's no-stringsattached personal alliances with autocratic regimes in the region implicate the United States in Arab citizens' grievances against their leaders, and the president's vilification of Muslims has tarnished U.S. credibility among Arab publics. 143

#### The American model

U.S. public diplomacy in the region has not taken full advantage of its comparative advantage, specifically the American model of education, science and technology, and innovation. Many anecdotes point to Arab populations disliking U.S. policies but maintaining positive views of the American model.<sup>144</sup> This narrative can be advanced through joint university cooperation and exchange programs that bring Arabs to the United States and Americans to the Middle East; increased support for cultural centers, information centers, and libraries in the region that tell the U.S. story to local populations through various platforms; and intercultural dialogue focused on areas of mutual interest such as entrepreneurship, health care, and civic engagement.<sup>145</sup> While current U.S. public diplomacy in the region uses this narrative to an extent, it is often overshadowed by CVE language.

### Assessment

Currently, the most visible aspect of U.S.-government-led public diplomacy in the region is Secretary of State Mike Pompeo's efforts, which are largely targeted at Iranian publics—using social media posts, speeches, and plans to launch a new 24/7 Farsilanguage TV channel—and aimed at supporting anti-regime unrest and combating inaccurate portrayals of America in Iran. 146 Both through his official Twitter account and the State Department's Farsi-language Twitter account, Secretary Pompeo has also made Iranian female activists a focal point of his engagement. Skeptics of this strategy point to the Trump administration's own questionable record of supporting women's rights in the United States and argue that by taking up the cause of Iranian women, America is fueling the Iranian regime's concerns that it is fomenting unrest in the country. 147 This outreach to Iranian publics may be a useful indicator of how the administration could execute similar engagement with Arab audiences.

Under the Obama administration, outreach to Arab and Muslim publics was a key priority, best represented by the Cairo speech.<sup>148</sup> In his 2009 address, titled "A New Beginning," then-President Barack Obama sought to reach out to Muslims around the world and establish a dialogue of mutual interests and priorities. 149 This effort came during a period in which suspicion of the United States was high, following the Bush administration's unpopular policies in the Middle East. While the speech has been critiqued for unnecessarily raising Arab expectations and failing to follow up on promises made, its symbolic importance—from its painstakingly chosen words and level of humility to the persona of Obama himself—raised the bar for the power and potential of U.S. public diplomacy. Importantly, the speech reflected the limits of U.S. public diplomacy and tempered any expectation that a single president could enhance American influence.

What the United States is currently faced with, however, is the opposite side of that coin: the potential of a single president to completely shatter American influence in the Arab world. Any advances that U.S. public diplomacy may have made in engaging with Arab and Muslim publics are threatened by President Trump's rhetoric and actions—both at home and overseas—and have made the task of U.S. public diplomacy practitioners immeasurably more difficult. Before, during, and after his presidential campaign, Trump has demonized Muslims on multiple occasions, including: calling for surveillance of Muslims and mosques; claiming that U.S. Muslims celebrated the September 11 attacks; and issuing an executive order banning travel to the United States from several Muslim-majority countries. 150 Within months of celebrating the U.S. Embassy move from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem, the Trump administration further alienated Arab and Muslim publics by cutting more than \$200 million in U.S. aid to Palestinians.<sup>151</sup> These actions not only damage the U.S. reputation among Arab publics, but they also directly affect U.S. national security. 152

Current U.S. domestic politics do not do much to enhance America's image abroad, and they undermine any values-based narratives it projects. The United States is traditionally known and respected for enshrining freedom of the press and freedom of expression, but President Trump regularly attacks American media outlets, dismissing coverage he disagrees with as "fake news" and antagonizing the news media as an "enemy of the American people." 153 While U.S. history is rooted in embracing diversity, tolerance, and pluralism, President Trump uses incendiary language to describe immigrants and foreigners, invariably calling them "drug dealers, criminals, rapists," and "animals," and paints African, Caribbean, and Central American countries as "shitholes." 154 Setting aside the fact that this language is not befitting of an American leader, President Trump's rhetoric and policies deeply tarnish the United States' reputation in the Middle East and provide U.S. adversaries with more fodder to prop up their anti-American narratives.

Furthermore, the U.S. government—taking a cue from its Arab Gulf allies—has taken to painting Iran as the region's only bogeyman without addressing other Arab public concerns, such as disillusionment with their own governments; persisting frustration with living conditions and unemployment; and the U.S. role in destabilizing the region, including during the 2003 Iraq War. The risk in adopting an exclusive focus on Iran may limit America's ability to address very real concerns of Arab audiences in the region and complicates any attempts to start a conversation or initiate any kind of durable engagement. Furthermore, discourse that criticizes Iranian policy, including its human rights abuses and corruption, without setting the same standard for U.S. allies in the region is likely to be perceived by some as sectarian and hypocritical.

Despite a bleak landscape, it would not serve the United States' best interests in the Middle East to disengage from the region. The United States still has a positive narrative to tell, and ironically, one that could play well to Arab ears, if developed properly and executed with humility. Crafting a narrative around American fallibility in all of its complexity, while highlighting the resilience of American institutions—including democracy and the rule of law—could resonate with Arab publics as they grapple with similar themes. These themes would bolster the narrative of the American model as one that is imperfect but consistently striving to improve.

### Recommendations for U.S. policymakers

It is important to note that the Trump administration does not appear to be poised to make public diplomacy outreach to Arab publics a priority. Publics in the region should not anticipate that the current administration will shift its policies in the region to address their primary concerns, including unemployment, poverty, and government corruption. 155 Policy under President Trump has positioned the United States to pick sides in sectarian divides and has placed a premium on ruling elites rather than public attitudes in the Arab world. Should the United States choose to remain engaged in the region on constructive, mutually beneficial grounds, this report recommends the U.S. government do the following:

- Designate a full-time undersecretary for public diplomacy and public affairs to oversee all U.S. engagement with foreign publics. Appointing an official undersecretary to this office is the first step for the U.S. government to underline the importance it places on public diplomacy and engagement with foreign publics. The individual who is designated to this role should be tasked with a clear mission—using public diplomacy to support U.S. foreign policy interests—and be competent and uncontroversial, as well as have the requisite background and experience for the task. Currently, this role is occupied by Heather Nauert as acting undersecretary.
- Create an interagency team as part of the Iran Action Group focused on competing with Iranian public diplomacy in the Middle East and countering anti-American narratives. This team would enhance existing U.S. public diplomacy programming and narratives in the Middle East to directly compete with those of Iran. If there is no will from the White House to do so, Congress should hold a hearing to analyze the propagation of Iranian disinformation targeted at the United States in the Middle East.
- Develop a U.S. metanarrative that puts mutual American and Arab interests—including education, economic prosperity, respect for human rights, and shared values of pluralism and tolerance—at its core foundation. U.S. public diplomacy in the Middle East should focus on developing a long-term, forward-looking metanarrative that is founded on an affirmative vision for the region. Worries about unemployment,

poverty, and other economic issues continue to top the list of Arab publics' most pressing concerns, and these should be the starting point for a U.S.-Arab dialogue. 156 In addition, the United States should hold Iran and its Arab partners to a high standard when it comes to human rights and corruption. If the United States simply criticizes the Iranian regime for its poor record on these accounts while turning a blind eye to some of the same problems within the regimes of some partner countries, it risks being seen as hypocritical and picking sides in regional sectarian fights.

- Combat Iranian disinformation with factual information. Efforts to counter Iranian disinformation should refrain from using conspiracy theories and less-than-truthful narratives and focus instead on reliable and factual reporting. Truthful information should be used to counter inaccurate and misleading narratives about the United States and to call attention to issues such as Iran's corruption, violation of human rights, and destabilizing actions in the region. In combating Iranian disinformation, the U.S. government should clearly differentiate between the Iranian government and the Iranian people, and avoid inflammatory rhetoric that vilifies Iranians.
- Redouble moral and financial support for U.S. public diplomacy practitioners in the Arab world. Public affairs and public diplomacy officers both in the field and in Washington should be given confidence that their work is important and has the full support of the administration. These individuals know their field and the region best, and their concerns should be supported.
- Commit to a zero-tolerance policy against Islamophobic and intolerant rhetoric both domestically and abroad. Currently, Islamophobic rhetoric is institutionalized within the executive office through the president's rhetoric and policies. There should be a top-down effort to combat hateful, incendiary discourse both in the United States and in U.S. foreign policy.
- Resist sectarian and inflammatory language, and encourage Arab government allies to do the same. U.S. public diplomacy messaging should subtly show rather than tell audiences the full story in terms of Iran's role in the region without resorting to belligerent language. This approach also avoids any conflation of the Iranian government with the Iranian people. U.S. stakeholders should encourage Gulf Arab partners to refrain from overtly sectarian language in the region. Such language only contributes to sectarian polarization across the region and is inconsistent with achieving U.S. interests.

• Seize opportunities to de-escalate conflict in Syria and Yemen. The United States should work with its partners in the region to strive toward inclusive, constructive solutions to ongoing conflicts, including with Syria and Yemen. Undertaking this effort includes continuing to provide humanitarian assistance to refugees and supporting stability in neighboring countries. 157 Such action would address a substantive gap in U.S. policy in the Middle East and highlight the potential of the United States to be a constructive player in the region.  $^{158}$ 

### Conclusion

Global approval of U.S. leadership is lower than it was under the two previous American administrations. 159 This is not, however, simply about the United States losing a popularity contest. The decline of the American brand among global publics, including in the Arab world—personified in the leadership of Donald Trump impedes American influence and presents an obstacle for U.S. foreign policy in the Middle East. At the same time, adversaries of the United States, such as Iran, continue to galvanize Arab attitudes against America through inflammatory rhetoric and to counter U.S. influence in the region through public diplomacy—a tool they regard as indispensable to effective statecraft. Iran's public diplomacy apparatus pales in comparison to its behemoth American equivalent, but the relative ineffectiveness of U.S. efforts in this sphere has created a space for Iran to invest both time and patience in crafting narratives and programming that appeal to Arab publics.

The United States has traditionally been focused on outreach to Arab governments and opinion-makers at the expense of Arab publics, and this trend continues under the current administration. 160 The United States has aligned itself with autocratic regimes in the Arab world, extending them a free stamp of approval and diluting the American brand in the process. In comparison, Iran is in the business of targeting and cultivating Arab publics and appealing to their concerns. While changes in U.S. policy in the region would lead to the most expedient, visible impact in shifting Arab attitudes and enhancing American credibility in the Middle East, this amounts to wishful thinking under the Trump administration. In the meantime, U.S.-government public diplomacy stakeholders should pay closer attention—giving an ear, or two—to what Arab publics are thinking in order to determine and develop ways to meet them halfway.

\* Correction, October 3, 2018: This report has been corrected to clarify that Iraq has the second-largest Shiite population in the Middle East.

### About the author

Sarah Alaoui is a Ph.D. student in the Middle East Studies department at the Johns Hopkins University School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS), where her research focuses on Arab public diplomacy. She holds a bachelor's degree in political science from the University of California, San Diego, and a master's degree in public policy from Sciences Po.

### Acknowledgments

The author wishes to thank Brian Katulis, Peter Juul, and Daniel Benaim at the Center for American Progress for their mentorship, guidance, and warm welcome to the team. Minna Jaffery also provided much-appreciated research assistance to the endeavor. The author would also like to thank: Mohamed Abdel-Kader; Alia Awadallah; Muath Al Wari; Spencer Boyer; Steven Cook; Rudy deLeon; Andrew Exum; Alan Eyre; Alberto Fernandez; Jon Finer; Kim Ghattas; Jim Glassman; Kristin Lord; Afshin Molavi; Vali Nasr; David Nassar; Fahad Nazer; Trita Parsi; Shawn Powers; Ben Rhodes; Michael Rubin; Karim Sadjadpour; Philip Seib; Barbara Slavin; Samuel Tadros; Behnam Ben Taleblu; Shibley Telhami; Ali Vaez; Alex Vatanka; Moira Whelan; Doug Wilson; Brent Woolfork; and William Youmans.

The views expressed in this report were informed by comments from these individuals, but the analysis and conclusions are solely the author's.

### **Endnotes**

- 1 Emily Blout, "Iran's Soft War with the West: History, Myth, and Nationalism in the New Communications Age," SAIS Review of International Affairs 35 (2) (2015): 33-44.
- 2 Everette E. Dennis and Robb Wood, "Media in the Middle East: A new study shows how the Arab world gets and shares digital news," Nieman Lab, September 19, 2017, available at http://www.niemanlab.org/2017/09/media-inthe-middle-east-a-new-study-shows-how-the-arab-worldgets-and-shares-digital-news/.
- 3 Fireeye, "Iranian Influence Operation: Leveraging Inauthentic News Sites and Social Media Aimed at U.S., U.K., Other Audiences" (2018), available at https://www.fireeye. com/content/dam/fireeye-www/current-threats/pdfs/rpt-FireEye-Iranian-IO.pdf.
- 4 Craig Timberg and others, "Sprawling Iranian influence operation globalizes tech's war on disinformation," The Washington Post, August 21, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2018/08/21/ russian-iran-created-facebook-pages-groups-accountsmislead-users-around-world-company-says/.
- 5 Richard Wike and others, "U.S. Image Suffers as Publics Around World Question Trump's Leadership" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2017), available at https://www. brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/20170627\_ fp\_pew\_report.pdf.
- 6 Peter Juul, Brian Katulis, and Shlomo Brom, "Countering Iran's Destabilizing Actions in the Middle East" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2015/07/17/117647/countering-irans-destabilizingactions-in-the-middle-east/.
- 7 Joseph Nye, "Public Diplomacy and Soft Power," The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 616 (2008): 94-109.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Natasha Bach, "Under President Trump, the U.S.'s 'Soft Power' Is Waning," Fortune, July 13, 2018, available at http://fortune. com/2018/07/13/us-soft-power-ranking-fourth-place/.
- 10 Zogby Research Services LLC, "Sir Bani Yas Forum Public Opinion 2017" (2017), available at https://static1.squarespace.com/static/52750dd3e4b08c252c723404/t/5a1b106 89140b7c306258b2e/1511723112971/SBY2017+Final.pdf.
- 11 Farzan Sabet and Roozbeh Safshekan, "Soft War: A new episode in the old conflict between Iran and the United States" (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania, 2014), available at https://global.asc.upenn.edu/app/uploads/2014/06/soft\_war\_0.pdf.
- 12 Blout, "Iran's Soft War with the West: History, Myth, and Nationalism in the New Communications Age."
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Greg Bruno, "The Media Landscape in Iran," Council on Foreign Relations, July 22, 2009, available at https://www. cfr.org/backgrounder/media-landscape-iran.
- 16 Frederic Wehrey and Nora Bensahel, Dangerous but Not Omnipotent: Exploring the Reach and Limitations of Iranian Power In the Middle East (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Project Air Force, 2009).

- 17 Monroe Price, "Iran and the Soft War," International Journal of Communications 6 (2012): 1-19, available at http://ijoc. org/index.php/ijoc/article/view/1654/799.
- 18 Al-Alam News Network, "About Us," available at https:// en.alalam.ir/aboutus (last accessed September 2018).
- 19 Wehrey and Bensahel, Dangerous but Not Omnipotent.
- 20 Al-Alam News Network, "About Us."
- 21 Alia Malek, "Al-Alam's Game," Columbia Journalism Review, July 1, 2007, available at https://archives.cjr.org/feature/ alalams\_game.php/.
- 22 Reuters, "Satellite TV news, serials widen Iranian-Arab gulf," December 14, 2011, available at https://www.reuters.com/ article/arabs-iran-television/feature-satellite-tv-newsserials-widen-iranian-arab-gulf-idUSL5E7N535B20111214/.
- 23 Gulf News, "Pro-Iran TV channel opens in Syria," December 26, 2017, available at https://gulfnews.com/news/mena/ syria/pro-iran-tv-channel-opens-in-syria-1.2147440.
- 24 Wehrey and Bensahel, Dangerous but Not Omnipotent.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Ben Hubbard and Mayy El Sheikh, "WikiLeaks Shows a Saudi Obsession with Iran," The New York Times, July 16, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/17/ world/middleeast/wikileaks-saudi-arabia-iran.html.
- 27 France 24, "Anti-Al Jazeera' channel Al Mayadeen goes on air," June 12, 2012, available at https://www.france24.com/ en/20120612-al-mayadeen-new-anti-al-jazeera-channelmedia-lebanon-syria.
- 28 Malek, "Al-Alam's Game."
- 29 Karim Sadjadpour and Behnam Ben Taleblu, "Iran in the Middle East: Leveraging Chaos" (The Hague, Netherlands; Madrid; and Washington: Hivos, FRIDE, and Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2015), available at http://fride.org/publication/1263/iran-in-the-middle-east:leveraging-chaos.
- 30 Zahera Harb, "Al Manar and Hezbollah: Creative instances in Propaganda Warefare." In Abir Hamdar and Lindsey Moore, eds., Islamism and Cultural Expression in the Arab World (London: Routledge, 2015), pp. 189-205.
- 31 Colin Clarke, "How Hezbollah Came to Dominate Information Warfare," The RAND Blog, September 19, 2017, available at https://www.rand.org/blog/2017/09/howhezbollah-came-to-dominate-information-warfare.html.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Avi Jorisch, "Al Manar: Hizbullah TV, 24/7," The Washington Institute, Winter 2004, available at https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/al-manar-hizbullahtv-24-7.
- 34 Ahmad Majidyar, "Iran-Supported Militia Groups Intensify anti-U.S. Propaganda in Iraq," Middle East Institute, March 16, 2017, available at http://www.mei.edu/content/article/ io/iran-supported-militia-groups-intensify-anti-us-propaganda-iraq.
- 35 Statement from U.S. Embassy Beirut, Facebook, August 6, 2014, available at https://www.facebook.com/USEmbassyBeirut/photos/a.394882054334.174126.190211939334/1 0152415004989335/?type=1.

- 36 Helene Cooper, "U.S. Strategy in Iraq Increasingly Relies on Iran," The New York Times, March 5, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/06/world/middleeast/ us-strategy-in-irag-increasingly-relies-on-iran.html?hp&a ction=click&pgtype=Homepage&module=first-columnregion&region=top-news&WT.nav=top-news&\_r=1.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Edward Wastnidge, "The Modalities of Iranian Soft Power: From Cultural Diplomacy to Soft War," Politics 35 (3-4) (2015): 364-377, available at http://oro.open.ac.uk/44045/.
- 42 Ibid
- 43 Dina Esfandiary and Ariane Tabatabai, "Iran's ISIS Policy" (London: Chatham House, 2015), available at https://www. chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/field/field\_publication\_docs/INTA91\_1\_01\_Esfandiary\_Tabatabai.pdf.
- 44 Garrett Nada, "Part 1: Iran's Role in Iraq," Wilson Center, April 26, 2018, available at https://www.wilsoncenter.org/ article/part-1-irans-role-irag.
- 45 International Quran News Agency, "2nd Int'l Conference on Arbaeen Pilgrimage Planned in Iraq," July 3, 2018, available at http://igna.ir/en/news/3466207/2nd-int%E2%80%99Iconference-on-arbaeen-pilgrimage-planned-in-iraq.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Payam Mohseni, "The Islamic Awakening: Iran's Grand Narrative of the Arab Uprisings" (Waltham, MA: Crown Center for Middle East Studies at Brandeis University, 2013), available at https://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/ meb/MEB71.pdf.
- 48 Alex Vatanka, "Iran's Pan-Islamic Vision," Middle East Institute, April 20, 2011, available at http://www.mei.edu/ content/irans-pan-islamic-vision.
- 49 Afshon Ostovar, "Sectarian Dilemmas in Iranian Foreign Policy: When Strategy and Identity Politics Collide" (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2016), available at https://carnegieendowment.org/files/ CEIP\_CP288\_Ostovar\_Sectarianism\_Final.pdf.
- 50 Vatanka, "Iran's Pan-Islamic Vision."
- 51 Mohammad Javad Zarif, "Let Us Rid the World of Wahhabism," The New York Times, September 13, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/14/opinion/mohammad-javad-zarif-let-us-rid-the-world-of-wahhabism.html.
- 52 Simon Mabon, Saudi Arabia and Iran: Soft Power Rivalry in the Middle East (London: I.B. Tauris & Co Ltd, 2013).
- 53 Kim Ghattas, "Palestine Is a Victim of the Iranian-Saudi War," Foreign Policy, December 22, 2017, available at https:// foreignpolicy.com/2017/12/22/palestine-is-a-victim-ofthe-iranian-saudi-war/.
- 54 Shibley Telhami, The World Through Arab Eyes: Arab Public Opinion and the Reshaping of the Middle East (New York: Basic Books, 2013).
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Hamid Dabashi, Theology of Discontent: The Ideological Foundation of the Islamic Revolution in Iran (New York: Taylor & Francis, 2006).

- 57 Anti-Defamation League Blog, "Iranian Regime Continues to Propagate Anti-Semitic Tropes," February 28, 2018, available at https://www.adl.org/blog/iranian-regimecontinues-to-propagate-anti-semitic-tropes.
- 58 Giorgio Cafiero, "Trump's Jerusalem Decision and the Saudi-Iranian Rivalry," LobeLog, December 12, 2017, available at https://lobelog.com/trumps-jerusalem-decisionand-the-saudi-iranian-rivalry/.
- 59 Ghattas, "Palestine Is a Victim of the Iranian-Saudi War."
- 61 Afshin Molavi, "Holding out for a hero," The National, June 12, 2008, available at https://www.thenational.ae/holdingout-for-a-hero-1.232483.
- 62 Emmanuel Karagiannis, "The rise of Iran as a regional power: Shia empowerment and its limits," NATO Review, 2016, available at https://www.nato.int/docu/review/2016/ Also-in-2016/iran-tehran-islamic/EN/index.htm.
- 63 Daniel Benaim and Minna Jaffery, "3 Things to Know About Iraq's Protests," The National Interest, August 9, 2018, available at https://nationalinterest.org/blog/middle-eastwatch/3-things-know-about-irags-protests-28317.
- 64 I Am Syria, "Death Tolls," available at http://www.iamsyria. org/death-tolls.html (last accessed August 2018).
- 65 Human Rights Watch, "World Report 2017" (2017), available at https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Sadjadpour and Ben Taleblu, "Iran in the Middle East: Leveraging Chaos."
- 68 Mohammad Ayatollahi Tabaar, "How Iran Really sees Turkey," Foreign Policy, November 3, 2011, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2011/11/03/how-iran-reallysees-turkey/.
- 69 Sadjadpour and Ben Taleblu, "Iran in the Middle East: Leveraging Chaos."
- 70 Ben Brimelow, "Saudi Arabia's powerful crown prince is meeting with everyone from Trump and Mattis to The Rock and Oprah on a crazy US tour," Business Insider, April 5, 2018, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/ saudi-arabia-crown-prince-mohammed-bin-salman-ustrip-meetings-2018-3.
- 71 Lawrence Pintak, "Breathing Room: Toward a new Arab media," Columbia Journalism Review, May/June 2011, available at https://archives.cjr.org/cover\_story/breathing\_room.php.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Eli Lake, "The Ex-Journalist Who Says Al-Jazeera Aids Terrorists," Bloomberg, June 23, 2017, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/view/articles/2017-06-23/the-formeranchor-who-says-al-jazeera-aids-terrorists.
- 76 Reuters, "Demand for Oatar to close down al-Jazeera 'unacceptable': U.N.," June 30, 2017, available at https://www. reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar-un-idUSKBN19L18Z.
- 77 Hussein Ibish, "The Power of Positive Diplomacy: Saudi Outreach in Iraq since 2014" (Washington: The Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, 2018), available at http:// www.agsiw.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/lbish\_Saudi-Iraq\_ONLINE-2.pdf.

- 78 Yigal Chazan, "Saudi Arabia Once Wrote Off Iraq as a Win for Iran. But Now, the Saudi Crown Prince Is Advancing on Baghdad," Haaretz, May 30, 2018, available at https://www. haaretz.com/opinion/.premium-saudi-arabia-irag-winfor-iran-now-the-saudi-crown-prince-is-advancing-onbaghdad-1.6117819.
- 79 Daniel Benaim and Hardin Lang, "Engage and Compete: America and Iraq After the Islamic State" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2018/01/18/445062/engage-and-compete/.
- 80 Daniel Benaim, "The Next Phase in Iraq's Transition" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ reports/2018/07/02/453034/next-phase-iraqs-transition/.
- 81 Samia Nakhoul, Laila Bassam, and Tom Perry, "Exclusive: How Saudi Arabia turned on Lebanon's Hariri," Reuters, November 11, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-lebanon-politics-hariri-exclusive/exclusive-howsaudi-arabia-turned-on-lebanons-hariri-idUSKBN1DB0OL.
- 82 Hanin Ghaddar, "Saudi Arabia's War on Lebanon," The Washington Institute, November 13, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/saudiarabias-war-on-lebanon.
- 83 Hassan Mneimneh, "Saudi Arabia May Have Just Gifted Lebanon to Iran,"The Washington Institute, November 20, 2017, available at https://www.washingtoninstitute. org/fikraforum/view/saudi-arabia-may-have-just-giftedlebanon-to-iran.
- 84 Alia Awadallah, Hardin Lang, and Kristy Densmore, "Losing the War of Ideas: Countering Violent Extremism in the Age of Trump" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/reports/2017/08/17/437457/losing-war-
- 85 Etidal, "About Etidal," available at https://etidal.org/en/ about-etidal/ (last accessed August 2018).
- 86 United Arab Emirates Ministry of Cabinet Affairs & The Future, "About The Public Diplomacy Office," available at https://www.mocaf.gov.ae/en/about/the-public-diplomacy-office (last accessed August 2018).
- 87 Caline Malek, "UAE and UN Launch Literacy Challenge to Reward Best Teaching in the Arab World," The National. November 25, 2017, available at https://www.thenational. ae/uae/education/uae-and-un-launch-literacy-challengeto-reward-best-teaching-in-the-arab-world-1.678660.
- 88 Gulf News, "50 Arab Coders to get support to set up companies," July 14, 2018, available at https://gulfnews.com/ news/uae/government/50-arab-coders-to-get-support-toset-up-companies-1.2251331.
- 89 Sultan Sooud Al Qassemi, "The shifting soft power of the Arab world," CNN, June 27, 2014, available at https://www. cnn.com/2014/06/27/opinion/arab-world-soft-power-ctw/
- 90 ASDA'A Burson-Marsteller, "Arab Youth Survey 2018" (2018), available at http://arabvouthsurvev.com/.
- 92 Al Jazeera, "Arab states issue 13 demands to end Qatar-Gulf crisis," July 12, 2017, available at https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2017/06/arab-states-issue-list-demands-qatarcrisis-170623022133024.html.
- 93 Telhami, The World Through Arab Eyes.

- 94 Arab Center, "Arab Opinion Index 2017-2018" (2018), available at https://www.dohainstitute.org/en/Lists/ ACRPS-PDFDocumentLibrary/2017-2018%20Arab%20 Opinion%20Index%20Main%20Results%20in%20Brief%20 -%20final%20(002).pdf.
- 95 Brookings Institution, "2010 Annual Arab Public Opinion Survey" (2010), available at https://www.brookings.edu/ wp-content/uploads/2016/06/0805\_arabic\_opinion\_poll\_ telhami.pdf.
- 96 Chase Winter, "Saudi-led Islamic military alliance: counterterrorism or counter Iran?", Deutsche Welle, November 26, 2017, available at https://www.dw.com/en/saudi-ledislamic-military-alliance-counterterrorism-or-counteriran/a-41538781.
- 97 Deborah Amos, "Hey Iran, Saudi Arabia Has Some News For You," NPR, December 10, 2015, available at https://www. npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2015/12/10/459110528/heyiran-saudi-arabia-has-some-news-for-vou.
- 98 Arab News, "The Independent and SRMG announce major international expansion deal," July 19, 2018, available at http://www.arabnews.com/node/1341751/media.
- 99 Karim Sadjadpour, "Cold War Lessons For Iran Strategy," Hoover Institution The Caravan (1716) (2017), available at https://www.hoover.org/research/cold-war-lessons-iranstrategy.
- 100 Jane Arraf, "Ahead of Iraq's Elections, Muqtada Al-Sadr Reinvents Himself - Again," NPR, April 3, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2018/04/03/598004675/ahead-of-irags-electionsmugtada-al-sadr-reinvents-himself-again.
- 101 Mabon, Saudi Arabia and Iran: Soft Power Rivalry in the Middle East.
- 102 Thomas Hegghammer, Jihad in Saudi Arabia: Violence and Pan-Islamism Since 1979 (Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 2010).
- 103 Ibid.
- 104 Martin Chulov, "I will return to Saudi Arabia to moderate Islam, says crown prince," The Guardian, October 24, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/ oct/24/i-will-return-saudi-arabia-moderate-islam-crown-
- 105 Winter, "Saudi-led Islamic military alliance: counterterrorism or counter Iran?"
- 106 lbid.
- 107 Prince Khalid bin Salman, "Why Iran's malign behavior must be confronted - not appeased," Arab News, July 23, 2018, available at http://www.arabnews.com/node/1343571.
- 108 Human Rights Watch, "Saudi Arabia: Women's Rights Advocates Arrested," May 18, 2018, available at https://www. hrw.org/news/2018/05/18/saudi-arabia-womens-rightsadvocates-arrested.
- 109 Maggie Michael, "In Yemen's secret prisons, UAE tortures and US interrogates," AP News, June 22, 2017, available at https://www.apnews.com/4925f7f0fa654853bd6f2f571741 79fe.
- 110 Donna Abu-Nasr, "Trump's Jerusalem Decision Hands Iran a Powerful Tool," Bloomberg, December 14, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-12-14/ trump-s-jerusalem-decision-hands-iran-a-powerful-tool.

- 111 Ishaan Tharoor, "The Persian Gulf crisis has no winners, except maybe Iran," The Washington Post, June 7, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ worldviews/wp/2018/06/07/the-persian-gulf-crisis-has-nowinners-except-maybe-iran/?utm\_term=.1d210d7a2f85.
- 112 David A. Graham, "Sheikh Nimr al-Nimr and the Forgotten Shiites of Saudi Arabia," The Atlantic, January 5, 2016, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2016/01/nimr-al-nimr-saudi-arabia-shiites/422670/.
- 113 Ben Hubbard, "Saudi Arabia Cuts Ties With Iran Amid Fallout From Cleric's Execution." The New York Times, January 3. 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/04/ world/middleeast/iran-saudi-arabia-execution-sheikhnimr.html.
- 114 Ondrej Beranek, "Divided We Survive: A Landscape of Fragmentation in Saudi Arabia" (Waltham, MA: Crown Center for Middle East Studies at Brandeis University, 2009), available at http://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/ meb/MEB33.pdf.
- 115 Last year's National Security Strategy briefly addresses the disinformation challenge presented by "competitor nations" and outlines broad priority actions in response. See The White House, National Security Strategy of the United States of America (Executive Office of the President, 2017), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- 116 Broadcasting Board of Governors, "Our Networks," available at https://www.bbg.gov/networks/mbn/ (last accessed August 2018).
- 117 Craig Whitlock, "U.S. Network Falters in Mideast Mission," The Washington Post, June 23, 2008, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/06/22/AR2008062201228.html.
- 118 Marwan Al Kabalan, "Al Hurra isn't fooling anyone," Gulf News, January 1, 2010, available at https://gulfnews.com/ opinion/thinkers/al-hurra-isn-t-fooling-anyone-1.560419.
- 119 Joyce Karam, "Arabic TV station Al Hurra should have rivalled Al Jazeera, but has yet to find its voice," The National, August 5, 2017, available at https://www. thenational.ae/world/the-americas/arabic-tv-station-alhurra-should-have-rivalled-al-jazeera-but-has-yet-to-findits-voice-1.617037.
- 120 Broadcasting Board of Governors, "FY 2017 Performance and Accountability Report" (2017), available at https:// www.bbg.gov/wp-content/media/2017/11/BBG\_FY\_2017\_ PAR.pdf.
- 121 Ibid.
- 122 Alhurra, "Sam and Ammar.. Special episode in the Holocaust Museum," YouTube, June 27, 2018, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-y9sf09qy8c.
- 123 Joyce Karam, "Arabic TV station Al Hurra should have rivaled Al Jazeera, but has yet to find its voice," The National, August 5, 2017, available at https://www. thenational.ae/world/the-americas/arabic-tv-station-alhurra-should-have-rivalled-al-jazeera-but-has-yet-to-findits-voice-1.617037.
- 124 Broadcasting Board of Governors, "2019 Congressional Budget Justification" (2018), available at https://www. bbg.gov/wp-content/media/2018/02/BBGBudget\_FY19\_ CBJ\_2-7-18\_Final.pdf.
- 125 Ibid.
- 126 Ibid.

- 127 U.S. Department of State, "Under Secretary for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs," available at https://www. state.gov/r/index.htm (last accessed August 2018).
- 128 U.S. Department of State, "Bureau of Public Affairs: Office of Digital Engagement," available at https://www.state.gov/r/ pa/ode/ (last accessed September 2018).
- 130 U.S. Department of State, "Global Engagement Center," available at https://www.state.gov/r/gec/ (last accessed September 2018).
- 131 Nahal Toosi, "State, Defense agree on \$40M fund to fight foreign propaganda," Politico, February 26, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/02/26/statedefense-russia-propaganda-426626.
- 132 U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy, "2017 Comprehensive Annual Report on Public Diplomacy & International Broadcasting" (2017), available at https:// www.state.gov/documents/organization/274950.pdf.
- 133 Ibid.
- 134 Fulbright Association, "Stand for Fulbright," available at https://fulbright.org/stand-for-fulbright-2018/ (last accessed August 2018).
- 135 U.S. Embassy & Consulates in Iraq, "American Corners: Bringing America's Message to the World," available at https://iq.usembassy.gov/education-culture/americancorner/ (last accessed August 2018).
- 136 U.S. Embassy in Lebanon, "American Spaces," available at https://lb.usembassy.gov/education-culture/americanspaces/ (last accessed August 2018).
- 137 U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy, "2017 Comprehensive Annual Report on Public Diplomacy & International Broadcasting."
- 138 Ibid.
- 139 Marwan M. Kraidy, "Arab Media and US Policy: A Public Diplomacy Reset" (Muscatine, IA: The Stanley Foundation, 2008), available at http://repository.upenn.edu/asc\_pa-
- 140 Afsaneh Ahadi, "Public Diplomacy in the Middle East: A Comparative Analysis of the U.S. and Iran," Iranian Review of Foreign Affairs 4 (1) (2013): 105-128.
- 141 Awadallah, Lang, and Densmore, "Losing the War of Ideas."
- 142 U.S. Advisory Commission on Public Diplomacy, "2017 Comprehensive Annual Report on Public Diplomacy & International Broadcasting."
- 143 Awadallah, Lang, and Densmore, "Losing the War of Ideas."
- 144 Advisory Group on Public Diplomacy for the Arab and Muslim World, "Changing Minds, Winning Peace: A New Strategic Direction for U.S. Public Diplomacy in the Arab & Muslim World" (2003), available at https://www.state.gov/ documents/organization/24882.pdf.
- 145 Ibid.
- 146 U.S. Department of State, "Supporting Iranian Voices, Remarks, Michael R. Pompeo, July 22, 2018," available at https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2018/07/284292. htm (last accessed August 2018).

- 147 Azadeh Moaveni, "How the Trump Administration Is Exploiting Iran's Burgeoning Feminist Movement," The New Yorker, July 9, 2018, available at https://www.newyorker. com/news/news-desk/how-the-trump-administration-isexploiting-irans-burgeoning-feminist-movement.
- 148 Kristin M. Lord and Marc Lynch, "America's Extended Hand: Assessing the Obama Administration's Global Engagement Strategy" (Washington: Center for a New American Strategy, 2010), available at https:// s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/documents/Obama-Engagement\_LynchLord\_June2010\_code100\_report\_WEB. pdf?mtime=20161010215739.
- 149 Obama White House, "The President's Speech in Cairo: A New Beginning (June 4, 2009)," available at https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/issues/foreign-policy/ presidents-speech-cairo-a-new-beginning (last accessed September 2018).
- 150 MPower Change, "86 Times Donald Trump Displayed or Promoted Islamophobia," Medium, April 19, 2018, available at https://medium.com/nilc/86-times-donald-trumpdisplayed-or-promoted-islamophobia-49e67584ac10.
- 151 David Brunnstrom, "Trump cuts more than \$200 million in U.S. aid to Palestinians," Reuters, August 24, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-palestinians/ trump-cuts-more-than-200-million-in-us-aid-to-palestinians-idUSKCN1L923C.
- 152 Awadallah, Lang, and Densmore, "Losing the War of Ideas."
- 153 Lindsey Bever and Cleve R. Wootson Jr., "Trump responds after hundreds of newspaper editorials criticize his attacks on the press," The Washington Post, August 16, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/artsand-entertainment/wp/2018/08/16/trump-responds-afterhundreds-of-newspaper-editorials-criticize-his-attacks-onthe-press/?utm\_term=.eeb6d69825fe.

- 154 Nicole Austin-Hillery, "Trump's Racist Language Serves Abusive Immigration Policies," Human Rights Watch, May 22, 2018, available at https://www.hrw.org/ news/2018/05/22/trumps-racist-language-serves-abusiveimmigration-policies.
- 155 Arab Center, "Arab Opinion Index 2017-2018."
- 157 Brian Katulis and others, "Seizing the Diplomatic Initiative in Syria" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ security/reports/2018/07/19/453742/seizing-diplomaticinitiative-syria/.
- 158 CAP Middle East Team, "Leveraging U.S. Power in the Middle East: A Blueprint for Strengthening Regional Partnerships" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/reports/2016/10/19/146283/leveraging-us-power-in-the-middle-east/.
- 159 Julie Ray, "World's Approval of U.S. Leadership Drops to New Low," Gallup, January 18, 2018, available at https:// news.gallup.com/poll/225761/world-approval-leadershipdrops-new-low.aspx.
- 160 Mehdi Khalaji, "Through the Veil: The Role of Broadcasting in U.S. Public Diplomacy toward Iranians" (Washington: Washington Institute, 2007), available at https://www. washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/pubs/Policy-Focus68.pdf.

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

